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FAIR BOARD MEETING MINUTES
Country Kettle, Beulah
March 20, 2024

The meeting was called to order by President Rick Bauman at 6:32 p.m. 

Members Present: Billy Anvik, Craig Askim, Rick Bauman, Valerie Bauman, Duane Hopfauf, Mark Hafner, Jeff Klein, Tiffany Weigum and Cody Wiedrich 

Members Absent: Kathy Earnest, Roy Rasch, Rick Skraba, Rita Skraba 

Guests Present: Rick Schmidt, Cora Smith

Secretary’s Minutes – Craig read the minutes from the 2-21-24 meeting with one correction noted. Rick and Rita Skraba are listed as present and not present. They were not present at the meeting. Mark moved to accept the minutes with the correction. Duane seconded. Motion carried. Craig also read the special meeting minutes from 3-6-24. Billy moved to accept the minutes. Duane seconded. Motion carried.

Treasurer’s Report – Jeff paid $21,350.37 for a hoop barn payment and $25,318.51 for a real estate payment to Union Bank. He talked to auditor Carmon Reed on the $15,000 payment the Board is to receive from the county. We should receive it by April 1. The balance on hand as of 3-20-24 is $8,395.14. 
Duane moved to accept the Treasurer’s report. Mark seconded. Motion carried.

Correspondence – Craig shared a thank you card from the Beulah FFA thanking the Board for the use of the curtains for a charitable event they held in February. Cora Smith, Beulah FFA, handed out a letter to invite all Board members to the Beulah FFA banquet on April 8. Jeff handed out a letter from the North Dakota Insurance Reserve Fund annual meeting on May 9, in Bismarck. All board members are invited to attend. We received a letter from Rocky Top Petting Zoo stating the cost for the petting zoo is $1,900, plus one-night room.

Rick Schmidt Assessment of Letter from Board (Rick was moved on the agenda to the beginning of the meeting.) – Rick Schmidt with Born to Banner presented his response to the contract letter he received from the board on the amount of the rental to hold his Born to Banner sale that is to be held April 13, on the fairgrounds in Beulah. He thought $1,000 was too much to ask based on what other counties such as Morton County, 4-H Camp and Watford City charges. The board asked Rick what amount he thought was reasonable. Rick Schmidt suggested $500. After discussion, Jeff moved to charge Born to Banner $500 to rent the arena plus $250 for a sponsorship to be placed during the fair. Tiffany seconded. Motion carried.

Old Business:

· Gate Fees/Family Passes - The board reviewed the family pass amount at the February meeting. The board voted to charge $80 for the family passes, however; the board didn’t think of adding the 
Old Business (continued): 
· additional day of the fair, and was mistaken on the amount charged in 2023, which was $85, not $75. With this information, Mark moved to raise the family passes to $100. Cody seconded. Motion carried. Daily gate fee will remain at $10 per day, per person. The Board discussed the camping fees. Mark moved to set the camping fees at $175, which would include a family pass. A vendor requesting a camping spot will be free with the vendor rental fee payment. Duane seconded. Motion carried.

· Entertainment Update - The Board was informed the Donkey races have cancelled for this year. The Board will need to find alternative entertainment for Saturday afternoon and evening.

· Lizzy Hofer - The contract for Lizzy Hofer was rewritten since the board will be providing lights and sound. The amount has been reduced from $4,500 to $3,500. Billy made motion to accept the new contract. Cody seconded. Motion carried.

· City of Beulah Contract - Nothing new has occurred. Rick B. is still trying to find a date that will work to have a meeting.

· Sponsorships - Tiffany handed out the sponsorship level amount sheet to Board members. All Board members need to work on sponsorships to get the information out. Tiffany sent 100 letters to possible livestock show sponsors. A subcommittee of Rick B., Rick S., Jeff and Duane will be in charge of getting this information out.

· Vendor Letters – Mark has the vendor letter. It will be mailed soon. The information is posted on the website. 

· ATM Machine – Jeff stated the paperwork has cleared and a person should be coming to program the machine within the next week.

New Business

· [bookmark: _Hlk149813177]Gate Hours – The board discussed the gate hours for the fair with it starting on Wednesday. The Board will open the gate on Wednesday of the fair at 4 p.m. On Thursday, the gate will open at noon. On Friday and Saturday, the gate will open at 8 a.m. The Board will reach out to the Mercer County 4-H Council within the next week to figure out a new schedule of events and times for the horse show, 4-H static judging, rabbit/poultry show and a pet show if the council decides to proceed with one.

· Junior Point Show – Tiffany stated the board needs to determine if they want a double point show again this year so we can let the Junior Point show board know and get on their schedule. Tiffany moved to hold a double point show again at the 2024 fair. Jeff seconded. Motion carried.

· Donna Buchmann’s Tribute – Ideas were brought up to honor Donna’s fifty years of membership/service to the Mercer County Fair. The Board talked about a horse ride in the arena and parade, gift ideas and more. Board members are encouraged to bring ideas to the next meeting.

· Posters/Public Relations – The goal is to have some of this information out by April 1.


New Business (continued)

· Schedule of Events – The Board will start working on this at the April meeting. 

· Jeff Gooss Handicap Accessible Lake Project – Jeff, owner of the North Dakota Walleye Classic fishing tournament, reached out to President Bauman to request use of the fair board tent on July 27 and 28. The Board needs more details and time to figure out a rental amount. This will be tabled until a future meeting when Jeff can hopefully be present.

Business from the Floor

· Gateway to Science – is willing to come to the fair on Thursday and Friday from 3 - 7 p.m. for a $100 per hour fee. Tiffany moved to hire Gateway to Science for those two days and times. Mark seconded. Motion carried.

· Kid’s Livestock Day – Cora, Beulah FFA, was present to ask the Board if the chapter could use the arena to hold a Kid’s Livestock Day on April 19. They were going to hold it at the school but thought the fairgrounds would be an easier option. Tiffany moved to allow Beulah FFA to use whatever they need at the fairgrounds to hold this event free of charge. Jeff seconded. Motion carried.

· Fairground Improvements – The Board discussed the three major improvement projects planned for 2024 and ranked them in the order they would like the projects done. They will complete one project first before starting on another one so they don’t have three projects being worked on at once. The Board ranked them as follows: (1) Move the old beer garden shed to the rabbit/hog barn area and turn it into a rabbit and poultry barn (2) Install a water line to the new hoop barns (3) Redo the rodeo arena

The Board will be having two meetings a month starting in April until July. The Board set the two April meetings for April 3 at the County Kettle, at 6:30 p.m., and April 24, date and location to be determined. Craig stated he cannot make the April 3 meeting so someone else will need to take minutes for that meeting.

With no other business, Val moved to adjourn the meeting. Cody seconded. The meeting was adjourned at 8:41 p.m.

Submitted by:
Craig Askim, CEA/Fair Board Secretary









